
 

 

April 13, 2020  

 

Office of General Counsel 

Department of Housing and Urban Development 

451 Seventh Street SW 

Washington, DC 20410 

 

Via regulations.gov  

Re: Joint Comments in Support of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development’s 

Proposed Rule Adopting Additional Fair Housing Act Safe Harbors, Docket No. FR-6138-P-01 

Our organizations strongly support the Department of Housing and Urban Development’s (HUD) 

proposal to recognize the 2009 ICC A117.1 Accessible and Usable Buildings and Facilities standard (2009 

ICC A117.1), 2009 International Building Code (IBC), 2012 IBC, 2015 IBC, and 2018 IBC as safe harbors for 

compliance with the Fair Housing Act’s (FHA) accessibility requirements, as detailed in the above-

captioned proposed rule.  

Adopted in all 50 states, the IBC, developed by the International Code Council (ICC), has become the 

standard model code for the built environment in the United States. It contains the scoping (what, 

where, and how many) for residential accessibility. The 2012, 2015, and 2018 IBC editions reference the 

ICC A117.1-2009 for technical requirements for accessible design. The 2009 IBC references the 2003 

edition of that standard.  

HUD has previously granted safe harbor for the 2006, 2003, and 2000 (with 2001 Supplement) editions 

of the IBC, Code Requirements for Housing Accessibility (CRHA), as well as the 1986, 1992, 1998, and 

2003 editions of the A117.1 standard. However, the existing safe harbors are now outdated as 

compared to existing building code requirements, and are applicable to only one state with statewide 

adoption of the IBC.1 Requiring reliance on outdated building codes in order for a developer or designer 

to avail themselves of one of the FHA’s recognized safe harbors can cause confusion as well as 

noncompliance with existing codes. That’s why HUD’s proposal to broaden its list of recognized safe 

harbors is so important. 

Expanding the list of safe harbors through to the most recent edition of the IBC will have immediate 

positive implications for the governments, the accessibility community, and the construction industry. 

The updated safe harbors will prove an asset to governments by clarifying that their adopted codes and 

standards satisfy the FHA. For designers and developers, the safe harbors will improve compliance with 

the FHA by providing clarity and guidance, which in turn furthers the benefits of the FHA’s policies for 

the accessibility community.  

 
1 https://www.iccsafe.org/wp-content/uploads/Master-I-Code-Adoption-Chart-FEB-2020.pdf. 
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We commend HUD on its thorough review of the four IBC editions and 2009 ICC A117.1. We concur that 

no provisions within these documents provide lower levels of accessibility than those required by the 

FHA, and that in certain respects, the IBC editions provide for greater accessibility.2  

https://codes.iccsafe.org/

